Human Rights Council, 20th Session

Interactive dialogue on the High Commissioner’s report on the human rights situation in Belarus
Statement of the Czech Republic 
Madam President,
The Czech Republic supports the statement made on behalf of the European Union.

The Czech Republic thanks High Commissioner for her comprehensive report on the human rights situation in Belarus. We consider it a well written report, detailed and accurate in its findings, conclusions and recommendations. We regret that the Belarusian authorities failed to cooperate with the OHCHR.
We closely follow the deteriorating situation and we are deeply concerned by the systematic human rights violations in Belarus. 
We fully share the concern of the Special Rapporteur on the freedoms of assembly and of association about peaceful assemblies that were either not allowed or violently dispersed in Belarus, in particular harassment and intimidation of human rights defenders and criminalization of unregistered public associations. 
Given the restrictive nature of the Media Law in Belarus, journalists and media workers face strict limitations in exercising their right to freedom of expression. There have been much evidence suggesting that police has attacked and detained journalists for the sole reason of covering peaceful public protests.
We noted that in the period covered by the report and also afterwards, certain political prisoners were released in Belarus. They often bear traces of physical and psychological ill-treatment in detention – an evidence that prison conditions in Belarus do not meet international standards. In this context guarantees for due process rights are of utmost importance. We reiterate our calls for unconditional release and full rehabilitation of the remaining political prisoners and prisoners of conscience, including the human rights defender Ales Bialatski and political activist Zmitser Dashkevich. 
We are particularly worried about the fact that Belarus still retains death penalty and carries out executions. This is particularly disturbing in a country, where the lack of an independent judiciary is notorious. It also serves as deterrent to civil activism and political opposition.
We reiterate that only systematic changes to national legislation and its implementation - in line with Belarus´ international human rights obligations - could be regarded as a genuine attempt to improve the human rights situation in the country. 

For the above mentioned reasons and concerns the Czech Republic supports the establishment of a Special Rapporteur, to monitor and report on the human rights situation in Belarus.
To conclude, we would like to thank Madam High Commissioner for the attention she and her Office keep paying to the human rights situation in Belarus and reiterate our support to her work.
